WBP Coastal Ecosystem Group Meeting 6, 1st December 2011, Aberystwyth
Present: Peter Rhind Chair (CCW); Nick Edwards (CCW); Emmer Litt (CCW); Mike Howe(CCW); Duncan Ludlow (CCW); Angus Garbutt (CEH); Sean McHugh (WBP); Tracey Lovering (WBP): Teleconference-  Beth Henshall (WEL); Chris Wynne (Wildlife Trusts); Richard Ellis (National Trust-technical difficulties in Aberystwyth prevented connection)
Apologies: Julie Bowes (WG-SEED); Steve Chambers (WG-SEED); Matty Murphy (CCW); Jane Hodges ((Pembrokeshire Coast NPA); Quentin Grimley (CCW); Nicky Rimington (CCW); David Cowley (Anglesey LBAP)

Ecosystem Resilience & Diversity Fund (Welsh Government)
Peter updated the group on the funds. 20k for Pembrokeshire coast NPA for grazing project on 40 sites; 50k for baseline study of sand dune rejuvenation at selected sites with some practical work. Projects have to be completed by end of March 2012. Mike Howe is project lead for sand dune.
Action: Peter to contact Mike Regelous re: Pembrokeshire Project
Action: All to review coastal action framework and forward additional projects to Peter as appropriate.
Jan Sherry & Jim Latham are finalising priority habitat maps-will be used as a focus for national priorities & local action as appropriate. Need to have projects lined up to take advantage of future funds (e.g. ecosystem resilience fund if it continues)

Action: Tracey to include issues around funding as agenda item at next Chairs meeting (13 March 2012)
Environment Wales & UK coastal Communities fund

Coastal EG secured 15k for restoring fen orchid habitat at Kenfig and smaller amounts for habitat work at Nicholaston Burrows & Pennard & South Gower. The fund is likely to go ahead next year (15k maximum per project) - further details to be announced but is likely to include a community element and link to priorities identified in the priority mapping exercise.
No further details of the coastal communities fund have been released other than the initial announcement: Link:  http://www.hm-treasury.gov.uk/press_86_11.htm
Applications open in April 2012. Wales has been allocated £1.15M
Action: Sean to send details of both funds when available

Tracey announced a bid for a Welsh placement student to help out smaller NGO’s and a formal application for the post will take place in January.

Status of potential coastal realignment projects was raised. They could be used as a NEF pilot project. The Mawdach estuary was mentioned as a potential site. In north Wales, scoping has taken place to predict the effects of climate change on the Gwynedd & Conwy coast. This could lead into a potential bid and habitat creation.

Action: Sean to contact EA re: potential coastal realignment projects in Wales

Action: Chris Wynne to forward details of the north Wales project to the group
Sand Dune Workshop-next steps

The workshop held in September addressed the causes of sand dune stabilisation in Wales and reviewed all the major Welsh sites with an example from the Netherlands. Stakeholder engagement was seen as key and local fora will operate for all major sand dune mobilisation sites. At Kenfig, a key driver is the loss of habitat (dune slacks) for the fen orchid which has reduced considerably in numbers over the past decades.
The workshop represents a springboard for action and the 50k from the ecosystem resilience fund will assist. A petition for a LiFE bid will take place in September 2012.
Action: Peter/Mike to follow up on the sand dune LiFE bid

Priority Mapping Update

The coastal group submitted the priority habitat maps and synopsis’ before the deadline of Feb 2011. Only one outstanding is the coastal vegetated shingle priority map. The synopsis were accepted by the group as representative.
Action: Peter to finalise coastal vegetated shingle priority map

For sand dunes & soft cliff maps there are priorities attached. The maps will be a useful tool for the NEF and will influence the ecosystem approach. Jan is carrying out final edit of the first tranche of all habitat priority maps and is hoping to have these ready before the end of the year. The maps and synopsise will be displayed on the WBP website.

In England IBDA (integrated biodiversity delivery areas) drew out the priorities and habitat experts attended regional meetings. Local groups fed up to the national groups. The Lawton review will build on this work.
In Wales, it would be useful to build a strategy on how we engage with the ecosystem groups/LBAP groups once the priority mapping exercise is complete. 
Action: Mike Howe to speak with Jan Sherry re: presentation of progress at Chairs meeting and/or CEG regional/ presentations to explain findings.

Action: Sean to display coastal priority maps on WBP website when released by Jan.
Species integration was discussed with priority habitat. Centre for Ecology and Hydrology (CEH) have produced an inventory of BAP species for UK habitats based on NBN data leading to a distribution map of priority species. This would be a useful reference for Wales and complement the species-habitat integration work and Stuart Rowden’s (CCW) S42 species integration work.

Action: Tracey to highlight the CEH report to Jan

Evidence gaps and Policy

Highlighted that a maritime cliff survey is required; coastal habitats generally not covered in the Countryside Survey. 
Action: Peter to take maritime cliff survey forward with CCW.

Additional nearshore monitoring buoys would be useful to track chemical and physical water attributes.

Action: Emma to send this request to the Marine ecosystem group

A study relating to the effects of sea level rise on saltmarsh and mudflats would be useful. EA/CCW are conducting a study relating to coastal squeeze and the effect on species. The report and a position statement will be out soon.

Action: Emma to circulate report when available

Glastir (GT) prescriptions affect the biodiversity of coastal habitats. Thompson Ecology has been commissioned to monitor GT and this is a research need.
Action: Angus to send Peter an update calling for GT research on coastal habitats. 

Studies commissioned by CCW have taken place relating to beach nourishment and a study of Merthyr Mawr geomorphology.

Action: Emma to circulate both reports to the group when available.
Eutrophication also highlighted as a major negative factor in coastal habitats particularly saltmarsh and sand dunes.

Action: Peter to include eutrophication in the CEG policy table

Welsh Government sustainability & environmental evidence division (SEED) have representatives on each WBP ecosystem group and the species expert group. SEED representative can engage with the appropriate division/person in WG on policy issues, strategy and research. Coastal SEED representative is Julia Bowes (Steve Chambers as backup). Need to engage with them on relevant issues.
Action: Sean to speak with SEED representative re: CEG engagement.

Date of next meeting: A short morning meeting followed by a field visit was suggested in April. Kenfig would be ideal as the sand dune mobilisation work should have taken place by April. The meeting would be scheduled for after the Easter break (16th-30th April)

Action: Sean to check availability with Kenfig and invite LBAP representatives.
